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Scottish Wildlife Trust, Callander Local Group 
including villages from Doune to Killin
Hello and welcome to the 2023 annual newsletter. Having had no talks since March 2020 we anxiously returned to ‘live’ talks in October ‘22 and have been very pleased to welcome a healthy number of previous and new attendees. The opportunity to meet and exchange local news with real people cannot be under-rated! 
The 2023-24 season’s talks will again be held in St Andrew’s Church Hall which means we have to also stick with Thursdays; apologies to those who can’t make it. The programme will include Bats, Oceans, Trees, Barn Owls, Avian Flu and Red Squirrels. The full programme will be kept up to date on our SWT website page on https://scottishwildlifetrust.org.uk/local-group/callander/ and each talk will be advertised locally and on https://scottishwildlifetrust.org.uk/our-events/. 
Sadly, for personal reasons, Kevin will be standing down as our Chair at the AGM in April ’24 after serving for 13 years. We need more people to join committee in general and now specifically must elect a new Chair. Election is initially for 3 years and the role is as large or small as you want to make it. Candidates should be SWT members, preferably in the Callander Group. The role is described in the Constitution along with a description of the Committee and will be sent to anyone interested, contact mlhawkins@tiscali.co.uk. The Secretary and Treasurer are willing to stand again to ease the introduction of new members to committee but would also welcome a replacement in the near future.
Past Events:
On 11 May 8 of us joined John Holland for an evening walk in Killin, covering much of the area included in his talk on Loch Tay marshes. Plants, including beautiful old trees, and birds were somewhat eclipsed by the beavers at dusk, swimming from their lodge and even climbing out of the water to strip off tree bark. The large female was obviously feeding kits back in the lodge. Those who kept their eyes open on the walk back along the river saw a total of 6 beavers – amazing! 
On 16 May six people took up an invitation to Breedon’s Environmental Day at Cambusmore Quarry. A presentation covered progress and plans for habitat restoration when quarrying is complete and the leased site is handed back to landowners by the end of 2030. A lot of tree and wildflowers have been planted to create wildlife habitat around the ponds to provide habitat for water birds and amphibians. Since 2019 over 60 species of birds have been recorded by the area BTO recorder. As extraction is completed, public access will be restored. Let’s hope the landowners will continue to preserve this habitat for the long-term. 

On 1 July Kevin led a birding walk up Braeleny Road in July with 10 attendees. It will always be hard to beat the number of raptors seen in 2021 but a very respectable 31 bird species were recorded.
On 15 July we held our annual fund-raiser in Ancaster Square, Callander with a tombola and plant sales. Despite the grey day and afternoon thunderstorms, we raised ~£850. This has been included in donations of £500 each to Saving Scotland’s Wildcats, SWT’s Peatlands restoration appeal and the RSPB’s Corrimony appeal after the devastating fire in the reserve near Cannich.
On 12 August four of us spent a morning tackling Himalayan Balsam along the River Teith east of Geisher Road. Over 5 years we had made a big reduction but after 2 years without volunteer sessions it has returned with a vengeance. Next year will need a big effort with more volunteers.
Mammals News

Red Squirrels and Pine Martens continue to be seen regularly in local woods and gardens with only a couple of greys reported in Callander. This has been helped by the removal of greys from private grounds at the east end of town, previously a grey re-stocking station!
Beaver signs along the river around Callander Meadows have reduced in the last 6 months but a recently posted video on Facebook showed one in the Blackwater, west end of Loch Venachar.
https://www.facebook.com/nick.parish.98/videos/280338084864974?idorvanity=257171862143667
Otters are relatively widespread but usually seen only by those out at dawn or dusk. However, one of our members in Callander was very surprised earlier this month to see an otter swimming in his garden pond – admittedly a large pond but previously the biggest animals seen had been mallard!
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Notable Bird news and sightings, February – September 2023
A visit to Coilhallan Wood on 27 February recorded 18 bird species including green woodpecker and at least five drumming great spotted woodpeckers. A sighting of the elusive water shrew was a nice surprise. 

Early spring migrants included willow warbler and blackcap both singing at Doune Ponds on 13 April.  Cuckoos had arrived at Glen Kendrum by 1 May, with at least two birds calling along with ring ousel, another summer visitor. There was an excellent view of a very obliging male ring ousel feeding on the track at the same location on 31 May.
During a walk in Callander Crags in late April the nuthatches were very vocal along with Jays. Chiff-Chaff and Willow Warbler had returned for summer. At the same time in Callander Meadows were Sand Martins, Willow Warbler, Blackcap and Sedge Warbler. Yet again the mute swans nested but no cygnets appear to have survived to adulthood. Meanwhile Goosanders were seen with up to 8 chicks so hopefully many of them will have survived.
 
Between 27 April and 4 May a sharp-eyed member spotted that a lesser black-backed gull by the river in Callander Meadows was sporting a coloured leg ring. Having reported it he then received its history that showed it has been ringed in Bowlands, Lancashire in July 2019. In 2020 it was recorded in Burnley then in Ashworth Moor reservoir, Greater Manchester, secretly making its way to Callander during lockdown.  Its journey is mapped  on https://www.nwgulls.org.uk/index.php/recoveries/lesser-black-backed-gull/bird/GBT-GV82797. 

Our annual walk up from Braeleny Farm to the reservoir on 01 July recorded at least 31 species. The highlight was a roosting barn owl perched in a barn and unconcerned by onlookers.  Summer visitors recorded included swallows, house and sand martins, swift, wheatear, whinchat and common sandpiper.  Fewer raptors than usual were seen on this trip, with only a single kestrel, single red kite and two buzzards.

The first osprey to return to Argaty arrived on 04 April and the pair bred again successfully this year.  One of the earliest reports of osprey this year was on 17 March at Lake of Menteith.  A white-tailed eagle was seen at Ben Gullipen in April, maybe the same bird seen at Glen Finglas in the same month.  Another was seen above Callander Meadows and Crags in August. How long before we see them breeding in the Trossachs?  This species bred in England in 2023, the first time in 240 years.  Another raptor sighting was a male hen harrier seen at Upper Grainston, north of Argaty on 06 August: this species had a good breeding season in and around the national park this year, with 6 pairs located but numbers in many other parts of Scotland, including the Highlands, appear down.
. 
 Records from SWT Committee & members, Central Scotland Raptor Study Group & LL&TNP staff.
Money received from the developers of the Rural Stirling housing on the A81 has been spent on bird boxes; small bird boxes were put in Coilhallan 2 years ago and 6 out of 7 have been occupied by tits and a nuthatch. Two tawny owl boxes are also installed in Coilhallan and the barn owl box is on Cambusmore Estate, all of which will be monitored by the FLS habitat team.

Bird and bat boxes were installed in Little Leny Meadows and Callander Crags by the Callander’s Landscape project which is now complete. Our group has taken on monitoring the small bird boxes in conjunction with Forestry & Land Scotland’s Habitat Manager who checks out owl and bat boxes. The majority have been used over the last 2 years, mostly by the expected species. Open-fronted boxes aren’t popular with robins but a tit did use one. Nuthatches insisted on sealing the sliding box front with mud and two boxes specially designed for tree creepers were taken over by a lot of wood mice. Most bat boxes were used by pipistrelles except for one which, amazingly, had been used by a tit to successfully raise a brood – how did it manage that through a half inch slot?
Amphibians: Because of the reducing number of frogs and toads found in our previous Toad Patrols over the last couple of years we didn’t run a full patrol this year but just covered a few nights after the first animals had been spotted by locals. Yet again low temperatures persisted into March and only 24 toads and 8 frogs were collected but with only 2 dead animals found.
Plants 

Larch disease (phytophthora ramorum) is spreading rapidly in our area and is predicted to mean widespread felling across the Trossachs in the near future. A large area of Coilhallan Wood is currently being felled due to the disease, taking out non-native conifers at the same time. It is hard to feel positive with the loss of so many majestic trees but replanting will be mainly native broadleaves and conifers, still with a commercial interest. In the interim, beautiful views over to Ben Ledi are being opened up.  The area of oaks at the west end, between the car park and the caravan site is designated Ancient Woodland so will be preserved. 
Killin and Strathfillan Nature Notes: Spring and Summer 2023 (John Holland)
The Beavers at the head of Loch Tay have been active throughout the Spring and Summer, with a maximum of seven seen during May. Sadly, as in 2022, there were no kits raised in the main lodge on the island. Unfortunately, an  American Mink was seen running close to the main beaver lodge on the island on the 1st April.  
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Otters have also been showing well at the head of the Loch, with a maximum of four on the 9th May (a female with cubs, plus a separate male). On the 18th April an otter was observed battling with a huge pike (as big as the otter!). There was lots of thrashing about in the water as the two animals were locked together in what can only be described as a death roll before the otter managed to drag the pike into the sedge bed. 
Black-throated Divers were occasionally present on Loch Tay during the Spring and Summer but, as usual, no young were seen. A pair of Black-throated Divers was also seen on Loch Lubhair, near Crianlarich from the 24th March to the 17th April. There was a maximum count of 86 Curlews on the Killin marshes roost on the 14th March. The low water level during the spring attracted a few passage waders to the exposed sand and mud at the head of Loch Tay with a flock of 28 Black-tailed Godwits on the 27th and 28th April, a Wood Sandpiper from the 4th to the 6th May, a Sanderling on the 21st May, and a Temminck’s Stint on the 1st June. Small numbers of Dunlin were seen feeding on the sand bank from mid-April through to June (with a maximum of eight on the 3rd May), with the occasional Ringed Plover.
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Little Ringed Plovers were present on the sand bank from the 10th April to the 25th June, with three birds present from mid-May to early June. A pair attempted to breed but the eggs were taken from the nest by a Hooded Crow. The adult plover desperately tried to distract the crow from the nest by exhibiting the characteristic broken wing behaviour, but to no avail.  A Little Ringed Plover was also present at Loch Dochart from the 25th April to the 2nd May. Greenshank were seen at the head of Loch Tay from the beginning of April right through to the end of August. Greenshank were also present on Loch Dochart, with a maximum of eight seen on the 25th April. There was a single Pink-footed Goose at the head of Loch Tay from the 16th April to the 22nd May. Small numbers of White Wagtail were present on the Loch Tay sand bank from 10th April to the 10th May (with a maximum of 5 on the 8th May). A Great Crested Grebe was present on Loch Tay on the 30th May. A male Shoveler was present on Loch Tay on the 5th April and a pair were seen on the 22nd August. A Guillemot was seen on the River Lochay, where it enters Loch Tay, on the 30th September. There was also a Guillemot on Loch Lubhair, near Crianlarich on 11th September.

During the summer the low water level in Loch Tay resulted in an impressive display of Lesser Water Plantain that formed a carpet of pink flowers covering the exposed mud at the edge of the loch. Less welcome was the expanding presence of New Zealand Pigmyweed (aka Swamp Stonecrop), an invasive non-native.

A singing male Pied Flycatcher was seen at Auchlyne, in Glen Dochart on the 7th May, and three singing males were heard in Glen Lochay on the 13th May. A Comma butterfly was seen in Pier Road, Killin, on the 22nd April, and a Speckled Wood was seen on the South Loch Tay Road on the 10th June. 
And Finally …………
Your feedback on the newsletter, talks programme and other events is requested to help us match members’ interests. Contributions for the newsletter are always welcome along with suggestions for events, preferably with an offer to lead/organise one, and 
PLEASE think seriously about joining Committee.
Kevin Duffy (Chairman)
Tel: 0776 6725392
E: kjduffy2012@hotmail.co.uk
Lesley Hawkins (Secretary) Tel: 01877 339080
E: mlhawkins@tiscali.co.uk
